

ANNUAL INFORMATION FORM

FEBRUARY 10, 2021

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Russel Metals Inc.	3
Forward-looking Statements	3
History of the Company	3
Business	4
Description of the Business	4
Properties	9
Employees	10
Legal Proceedings	10
Health and Safety	10
Environmental Regulation	11
Ethical, Privacy and Social Policies	12
Risk Management and Risks Affecting Our Business	12
General Development of the Business	20
Ratings	20
Market for the Securities of Russel Metals	21
Description of Capital Structure	21
Material Contracts	22
Dividend Record	22
Major Subsidiaries	22
Trade Names	23
Directors and Executive Officers	23
Additional Information	28
Charter of the Audit Committee	29

RUSSEL METALS INC.

Russel Metals Inc. ("Russel Metals" or the "Company") is one of the largest metals distribution and processing companies in North America. The Company conducts its business in three principal business segments: metals service centers; energy products and steel distributors. For the year ended December 31, 2020, Russel Metals had consolidated revenues of \$2.7 billion. Our business includes operations in both Canada and the U.S. In 2020, approximately 68% of our consolidated revenues were generated by our Canadian operations and approximately 32% were generated by our U.S. operations.

The address of Russel Metals' head and registered office is 6600 Financial Drive, Mississauga, Ontario L5N 7J6, tel. no. (905) 819-7777, info@russelmetals.com. Unless the context otherwise requires, references to "Company", "we", "us" or "our" as used herein refers to Russel Metals Inc. and its subsidiaries. All dollar references are in Canadian dollars unless otherwise stated.

FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

Certain statements contained in this Annual Information Form ("AIF") constitute forward-looking statements or information within the meaning of applicable securities laws, including statements as to our future capital expenditures, the availability of future financing, our ability to pay dividends and the assessment of specific risk areas. Forward-looking statements relate to future events or our future performance. All statements, other than statements of historical fact, are forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are often, but not always, identified by the use of words such as "seek", "anticipate", "plan", "continue", "estimate", "expect", "may", "will", "project", "predict", "potential", "targeting", "intend", "could", "might", "should", "believe" and similar expressions. Forward-looking statements are necessarily based on estimates and assumptions that, while considered reasonable by us, inherently involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause actual results or events to differ materially from those anticipated in such forward-looking statements, including the factors described below.

We are subject to a number of risks and uncertainties which could have a material adverse effect on our future profitability and financial position, including the risks and uncertainties described under the "Risk Management and Risks Affecting Our Business" section of this AIF, which are important factors in our business and the metals distribution industry.

While we believe that the expectations reflected in our forward-looking statements are reasonable, no assurance can be given that these expectations will prove to be correct, and our forward-looking statements included in this AIF should not be unduly relied upon. These statements speak only as of the date of this AIF and, except as required by law, we do not assume any obligation to update our forward-looking statements. Our actual results could differ materially from those anticipated in our forward-looking statements including as a result of the risk factors described above and under the heading "Risk" in our MD&A, and in our filings with securities regulatory authorities which are available on SEDAR at www.sedar.com.

HISTORY OF THE COMPANY

Russel Metals Inc. is the successor corporation to Federal Grain Limited, which was incorporated under the laws of Canada in 1929 and subsequently amalgamated with Searle Grain Company Limited on August 1, 1967 to continue under the name Federal Grain Limited. The name was changed to Federal Industries Ltd. on April 16, 1973 and the Company was continued under the *Canada Business Corporations Act* on May 5, 1980. On June 1, 1995, the name was changed to Russel Metals Inc. On January 1, 2002, Russel Metals Inc. was formed upon the amalgamation of its predecessor of the same name with a subsidiary with Canadian service center operations, and three non-operating subsidiaries.

BUSINESS

OVERVIEW

Our metals service centers operations carry an extensive line of metal products in a wide range of sizes, shapes and specifications, including carbon hot rolled and cold finished steel, pipe and tubular products, stainless steel, aluminum and other non-ferrous specialty metals. We purchase these products primarily from North American steel producers, and package and sell them to end users in accordance with their specific needs. During 2020, we processed and distributed products to a broad base of approximately 31,000 customers through a network of 47 locations across Canada and 17 U.S. locations. We believe we are one of the two largest metals service centers businesses operating in Canada. Our metals service centers operations accounted for \$1.6 billion, or 60%, of our total revenues in 2020.

Our energy products operations carry a specialized product line focused on the needs of energy industry customers. These operations distribute tubes, flanges, valves, fittings, oil country tubular goods ("OCTG") and line pipe through our field stores and OCTG/line pipe operations. Our field stores operate from 48 Canadian and 14 U.S. locations. We purchase energy products either from manufacturers of flanges, valves and fittings, pipe processing divisions of North American steel mills, independent manufacturers of pipe and pipe accessories, international steel mills or other distributors. Our energy products operations accounted for \$0.8 billion, or 30%, of our total revenues in 2020.

Our steel distributors operations act as master distributors selling steel in large volumes to other steel service centers and large equipment manufacturers mainly on an "as is" basis. The main steel products sourced by this segment are carbon steel plate, flat rolled products, beams, channel and pipe. Our steel distributors operations accounted for \$0.3 billion, or 10%, of our total revenues in 2020.

DESCRIPTION OF THE BUSINESS

INDUSTRY OVERVIEW

Metals service centers and distributors bridge the gap between the capabilities of large metal producers and end users. Metals producers manufacture large volumes of steel, aluminum and specialty metals in standard sizes and configurations and require long lead times. Metals service centers and distributors meet the specific needs of end users by acquiring large volumes of metal from producers and package and process the metal in accordance with end user specifications. Many end users purchase metal products from service centers or distributors because their requirements are smaller than the minimum order quantities required by producers, or because such end users require specialized metal processing services, a commitment to reliable just-in-time delivery and flexibility to meet their changing product and manufacturing requirements that large producers are either unwilling or unable to provide. Service centers also allow end users to reduce their total production cost by shifting the responsibility for pre-production processing to service centers, which through economies of scale, can achieve greater operational efficiency from the processing equipment. Energy product distributors allow oil and gas producers to ensure product is where they need it when they need it. Distributors of energy products play a significant role in the efficient logistics of oil and gas producers.

We estimate that the North American service center industry has annual revenues in excess of US\$200 billion. We believe that revenues for the top 50 service center companies are in excess of US\$58 billion.

The metals distribution industry is highly competitive. Generally, the metals distribution industry competes on price and the ability to provide customers with value-added services such as processing, product selection, timely delivery, reliability and quality. There has been consolidation in the industry in both the United States and Canada over the past three decades; however, the industry remains highly fragmented. Many of our competitors are small companies, often owner-operated, serving a specific geographic customer base, with limited product lines, inventory and processing capabilities. The metals distribution industry is cyclical and mainly impacted by volatility in steel prices and the level of activity within the customer base.

COMPETITIVE STRENGTHS

We believe that the following strengths give us a competitive advantage in the metals distribution industry:

Leading Market Position - We believe we are one of the two largest service center operators in Canada based on revenues. Our 47 Canadian service centers serve a broad base of customers across all regions of Canada. Our geographic presence, large volume and leading market position enable us to successfully source steel at competitive prices. Our oilfield stores in Canada and the U.S. are strategically located close to the customers that they serve.

Strong Supplier Relationships and Unique Market Insight - We are one of the largest purchasers of steel in North America and have well-established relationships with North America's steel producers, which enable us to ensure multiple sources for steel products and services. We believe that our steel distributors operation is one of the largest independent steel importers in North America. Our steel distributors purchase steel from international sources when a particular product is in short supply domestically or when North American mills do not produce the particular product which allows us to augment our product lines at our metals service centers when product is not available or in limited supply. This diversification of supply enables us to monitor global steel supply and assess its impact on steel demand and pricing trends. This timely access to market information and global outlook allows us to proactively manage inventory levels and prices in our metals service center operations.

Successful Acquisition Strategy - We have successfully integrated a number of acquisitions. In 2020, we acquired Sanborn Tube Sales of Wisconsin Inc., a value-added processor which will be integrated with our other Wisconsin metals service center operations. In 2019, we acquired City Pipe & Supply Corp., a distributor of pipe, valves and fittings to oil and gas companies, as part of our energy products segment. City Pipe complements and was merged with our Apex Remington energy field store operations. In 2018, we acquired DuBose Steel, a full line structural steel service center with value-added processing capabilities as part of our U.S. metal service centers segment and merged it with JMS Russel Metals.

Multiple Business Segments and Diversified Customer Base - We operate in three segments, each with a distinct customer base and business cycle: metals service centers; energy products; and steel distributors. Our metals service centers segment has a diversified customer base across a wide variety of industries, including machinery and equipment manufacturing, construction, shipbuilding and natural resources, such as mining and petroleum. Our segments are not significantly dependent on a single customer and in 2020, our largest customer accounted for less than 2% of our total revenues.

Superior Service and Product Selection - We believe that we have a reputation for superior and timely service, and diverse product selection. Most of our metals service centers and oilfield stores have the ability to offer one stop shopping to our customers. We also provide customized processing services and offer just-in-time delivery to quickly satisfy end user specifications. We continue to grow our value-added processing capabilities in the markets that we serve. We have developed strong relationships with our customers and are able to anticipate their needs so that we can respond to short lead times or just-in-time delivery requirements, which are common in the industry. Because local managers have significant operational autonomy, our operations can react quickly to changes in local markets and customer demands.

Prudent Inventory Management - We manage our inventory to avoid unnecessary commitments of working capital while maintaining sufficient supply to respond quickly to customer orders. We tailor our inventory and services at each location to the needs of the unique market that they serve. The negotiation of supplier purchase arrangements for metals service centers is centralized to leverage our buying power and global market insights; however, the branch management team determines actual procurement of inventory at each of our locations. Local monitoring allows us to more accurately assess inventory requirements at each metals service center. We believe our decentralized inventory management, combined with our global market insights have allowed us to react quickly to changing metals prices and customer needs, and to optimize our use of working capital.

As a result of our prudent inventory management, our metals service centers have consistently turned their inventory at higher rates than the industry average.

Experienced Management Team and Performance-Based Compensation - Our senior executives and other key members of our management team have an average of 27 years of experience in the metals distribution business. To facilitate an entrepreneurial culture, our compensation policies, at both senior and local management levels, are based on the profitability and asset utilization of our business units.

BUSINESS STRATEGY

Our primary goals are to continue to be a leading metals distribution company, increase our market share, expand processing services to customers, tightly manage working capital and provide our shareholders with superior returns and cash flows over the cycle. Our business strategies, aimed at achieving our goals, consist of the following:

Manage Capital Utilization - We conservatively manage our balance sheet to enable us to allocate capital to value creating opportunities. We continue to manage inventory based on our expected customer demands rather than speculate on market pricing, which enables us to maximize our inventory turns. We maintain a disciplined approach to accounts receivable through an actively managed credit process.

Expand through Select Acquisitions - We continue to strengthen our metals service centers franchise through acquisitions. In 2020, we expanded our U.S. metals service centers by the acquisition of Sanborn Tube Sales of Wisconsin, Inc., a value-added processor and in 2018, we acquired DuBose Steel, a full line structural steel service center with value-added processing capabilities. We have a major presence in all of the Canadian regions. Maintaining and growing our metals service centers in Canada and in the U.S. is one of the primary goals of our acquisition strategy.

We continue to strengthen our field store franchise through acquisitions. In 2019, we acquired City Pipe & Supply Corp., a distributor of pipe, valves and fittings to oil and gas companies, as part of our U.S. energy products segment. On December 31, 2019 City was merged with our Apex Remington energy field store operations under the new name Elite Supply Partners. In our energy products segment, we continue to look for additions to the Canadian and U.S. oilfield store networks.

Grow through Value-Added Processing - We continue to invest in value-added processing equipment throughout our metals service center franchise. This growth initiative is part of our overall strategy to diversify our business model, further grow our market share and expand our margins. Since 2018, we invested \$101 million in capital expenditures including high-end equipment such as fiber and tube lasers including most recently the expansion of our Trenton, Georgia facility to be a processing center of excellence.

Maintain a Balance Between Decentralized Operating Management and Economies of Scale - We manage our businesses on a decentralized basis, with local management accountable for day-to-day operations, profitability and growth of the business, which we believe fosters an entrepreneurial culture across our operations. Our localized operating management allows us to capitalize on end user relationships of our businesses and the local and regional market knowledge of the operations' staff. In addition, management oversight through centralized information systems, treasury services and human resources enables us to benefit from economies of scale.

PRODUCTS, SERVICES AND CUSTOMERS

Metals Service Centers

Our metals service centers sell plate, flat rolled carbon and other general line carbon steel products, as well as stainless steel, aluminum and other non-ferrous specialty metal products in a wide range of sizes, shapes and specifications. General line steel products consisting of plate, structural shapes, bars, sheet, pipe, tubing and hollow structural steel tubing, are used by end users in a wide variety of industries. Within Canada, our metals service centers operate from coast to coast. Our U.S. service center operations are in Alabama, Arkansas, Georgia, Kentucky, North Carolina, Ohio, Tennessee, Texas and Wisconsin.

Our metals service centers provide customized value-added processing services to specifications established by our customers. By providing these services, as well as offering inventory management and just-in-time delivery, we enable our customers to reduce their overall production costs and decrease capital required for raw materials and metals processing equipment. Our value-added processes include but are not limited to:

- fiber tube and flat laser processing: cutting of tubular, structural shapes and flat sheet and plate according to customer specifications;
- multi-dimensional press braking and rolling: bending and rolling of flat metal into multiple shapes according to customers specifications;
- shearing, slitting and cutting to length: the cutting of metal into smaller pieces or into narrower coils;
- laser, oxy-fuel, and plasma cutting: the cutting of metal to produce various shapes, holes, beveling or parts according to end user specifications;
- stretcher leveling and traditional leveling: the flattening of metal to uniform tolerances for proper machining;
- beam drilling, notching and coping and tee-splitting: the drilling of holes and notches at various points on a beam and the splitting of metal beams;
- saw cutting: the cutting of long products to precise lengths both square cut and mitre;
- edge trimming: removing a portion of the edges of coiled metal to produce uniform width and round or smooth edges; and
- cambering: the bending of structural steel to improve load-bearing capabilities.

In 2020, our metals service centers segment handled an average of approximately 3,403 (2019: 3,303) transactions per day with an average revenue of approximately \$1,906 (2019: \$2,371) per transaction. Our metals service centers sales are predominantly transactional in nature and primarily made on an individual purchase order basis.

Our metals service centers operations provide products and services to customers in a wide variety of industries, including machinery and equipment manufacturing, construction, shipbuilding and natural resources, such as mining and petroleum. During 2020, no individual metals service center customer accounted for more than 1% of our total revenues.

Energy Products

Our energy products operations distribute tubes, flanges, valves, fittings, OCTG, line pipe primarily to the energy industry. This segment consists of two businesses models.

Field Stores - distributors of valves, fittings, flanges, pipe and related products through oil service stores for use in the oil and gas, industrial and resource markets. These products are distributed through 48 Canadian locations in Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, British Columbia and Ontario and 14 U.S. locations in Texas, North Dakota, Oklahoma and New Mexico.

OCTG/Line Pipe - a distributor of OCTG (which includes casing and tubing), line pipe and related products for use in oil and gas production and distribution as well as construction industries. Sales offices are located in Calgary, Alberta and Denver, Colorado. Inventory is stocked in third party yards in Alberta, Saskatchewan, Manitoba, British Columbia, Colorado, California and Texas.

The energy products businesses sell a range of products to customers located primarily in Western Canada and the United States. During 2020, no individual energy product segment customer accounted for more than 2% of our total revenues.

Steel Distributors

Our steel distributors act as master distributors selling steel in large volumes to other steel service centers and large equipment manufacturers mainly on an "as is" basis and offer cut-to-length applications through our Arrow Steel processing facility. Our steel distributors source their steel domestically and offshore.

We source carbon steel plate, beams, channel, flat rolled products, rail and pipe products. Sales commitments for a portion of these products are obtained prior to their purchase or while the product is in production and transit. Products for which sales commitments have not been obtained are held in public warehouses for resale to North American service centers and other customers.

Our steel distributors operations are conducted in Canada and the United States.

In 2020, no individual steel distributor customer accounted for more than 1% of our total revenues.

Revenues by Product

The following table sets out our revenues by product for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2020, and 2019.

Years Ended December 31 (in millions, except percentages)	2020	% of Total	2019	% of Total
Carbon:				
Structurals (WF & I Beam, Angles, Channels, Hollow Tubes)	\$ 735.1	27.3%	\$ 875.7	23.8%
Plate (Discrete & Plate in Coil)	463.2	17.2%	664.8	18.1%
Flanges, Valves, Fittings and other Energy Products	416.5	15.5%	695.4	18.9%
Tubing/Pipe (Standard, Oil Country Tubular Goods, Line Pipe)	418.5	15.6%	638.5	17.4%
Bars (Hot Rolled and Cold Finished)	159.1	5.9%	184.4	5.0%
Flat Rolled (Sheet & Coil)	235.9	8.8%	289.2	7.9%
Grating/Expanded/Rails	28.9	1.1%	36.2	0.9%
Total Carbon	2,457.2	91.4%	3,384.2	92.0%
Total Non-Ferrous (Sheet, Extrusion, Tubes, etc.)	116.8	4.3%	135.0	3.7%
Other	114.3	4.3%	156.7	4.3%
Total	\$ 2,688.3	100.0%	\$ 3,675.9	100.0%

Metal Suppliers

Our metals service centers operations have over 600 metal suppliers and our largest supplier represents approximately 10% of our metal purchases. We purchase approximately 29% of our metal from our four largest suppliers.

North American steel mills are the primary source of supply for our metals service centers. In addition, we purchase steel from international sources when a particular product is in short supply domestically, when international pricing is attractive or when North American mills do not produce the particular product. We have developed an effective coordinated purchasing program that allows us to centrally negotiate volume rebates while maintaining local purchase decision making. We have no material long-term fixed price metal supply contracts. We believe that alternate suppliers are available with respect to all of our product lines and our metals service centers operations generally maintain multiple suppliers for all product lines.

The primary sources of supply for the energy products segment are the manufacturers of flanges, valves and fittings, pipe divisions of North American steel mills, independent manufacturers of pipe and accessories, international steel mills and other distributors. The steel distributors sector deals on a regular basis with multiple suppliers in 13 countries around the world.

Competition

Our Canadian and U.S. service centers compete with other service centers that are national, regional and local in their respective countries. The service center industry is highly competitive with competition focused on price, product availability and quality, processing capability and on-time delivery.

We believe that our service center operations are favourably positioned with respect to our competitors. The geographic scope and diversity of our operations and the breadth of our product line allow us to service national and regional end users throughout North America. We believe that we provide our customers with a wider range of products and more value-added services than many of our regional or local competitors.

The energy products distribution industry has undergone consolidation, resulting in several large distributors. There remain many small private companies each having their own varied product offering. These companies typically carry a broad product line and competition is focused on price, product availability, quality and on-time delivery. Our field stores are strategically located to service the needs of our customers, which allows us to service most customer needs within 24 hours.

Our steel distributors compete with other steel importers, as well as steel producers. Competition focuses on price, product quality and availability. These businesses are highly dependent on global economic conditions and on the relationships we have with our international network of suppliers.

PROPERTIES

We have 64 warehouse facilities for our metals service centers operations, 47 in Canada and 17 in the United States. Set forth below is certain information, as of December 31, 2020, with respect to these facilities.

Metals Service Centers	Number of Facilities		Approximate Square Fe		re Feet
	Owned	Leased	Owned	Leased	Total
CANADA					
British Columbia	4	1	222,190	34,885	257,075
Alberta	7	2	254,692	71,000	325,692
Saskatchewan	3	1	144,135	23,760	167,895
Manitoba	2	1	214,896	42,430	257,326
Ontario	5	6	541,415	234,009	775,424
Quebec	9	1	750,200	12,800	763,000
New Brunswick	3	-	74,200	-	74,200
Nova Scotia	1	-	59,740	-	59,740
Newfoundland	1	-	22,640	-	22,640
Total	35	12	2,284,108	418,884	2,702,992
UNITED STATES					
Wisconsin	2	2	85,021	200,972	285,993
Ohio	1	-	41,040	-	41,040
North Carolina	1	-	380,617	-	380,617
Kentucky	1	-	78,900	-	78,900
Arkansas	2	1	155,000	202,000	357,000
Tennessee	3	-	128,100	-	128,100
Texas	2	-	234,490	-	234,490
Alabama	1	-	76,000	-	76,000
Georgia	1	-	114,000	-	114,000
Total	14	3	1,293,168	402,972	1,696,140

Energy Products

Our field stores operate under the names of Comco Pipe & Supply Company, Apex Distribution and Apex Western Fiberglass in Canada and Elite Supply Partners in the U.S.

Energy Products – Field Stores	Number o	of Facilities	
Lifergy Froducts – Field Stores	Owned	Leased	
CANADA			
British Columbia	-	3	
Alberta	2	27	
Saskatchewan	-	11	
Manitoba	1	2	
Ontario	-	2	
Total	3	45	
UNITED STATES			
Texas	4	3	
Oklahoma	-	4	
New Mexico	1	-	
North Dakota	-	2	
Total	5	9	

Our Canadian OCTG and line pipe business work, under the name of Triumph Tubulars, utilize third party yards and operate from their office in Calgary, Alberta. Our U.S. OCTG and line pipe businesses work under the names of Spartan Energy Tubulars and Pioneer Pipe and operate from offices in Texas and Colorado. Pioneer operates its own yard in California.

Steel Distributors

The majority of the inventories in our steel distributor segment are held in public warehouses or third-party yards. Wirth Steel has two sales offices in Canada located in Quebec and British Columbia. Sunbelt Group has its main sales office in Texas and a facility at the Port of Houston, which has cut-to-length capabilities and storage for coils that operates as Arrow Steel processing.

Non-Metals Operations

Our non-metals operation, Thunder Bay Terminals, covers an area of approximately 225 acres of land at its location in Thunder Bay, Ontario, which is under long-term lease. The terminal is comprised of the necessary infrastructure including a shiploader and dock, to move bulk products from trains to vessels.

EMPLOYEES

As at December 31, 2020, we had approximately 3,010 full-time and full-time equivalent employees. Approximately 910 of these employees are located in the United States. We have 28 collective bargaining agreements and two employee association agreements covering approximately 838 employees at 33 of our locations. In 2021, there are five collective bargaining and no employee association agreements expiring. As well, there are five outstanding contracts that expired in 2020 and that are still under negotiation. We have generally maintained favourable employee and labour relations with our employees. There were no work stoppages in 2019 and 2020. If we fail to successfully renegotiate any of our collective agreements we could face work stoppages.

LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

From time to time, we are involved in legal proceedings relating to claims arising out of our operations in the ordinary course of business. We do not believe that there are any material proceedings, pending or threatened against us or any of our properties or assets.

HEALTH AND SAFETY

Health and Safety Program

We are committed to a safe and injury free work environment for all our employees, contractors, customers, vendors and visitors. We have implemented policies and procedures to aid in the prevention of occupational injuries, illnesses and accidents, such as:

- A comprehensive health and safety policy setting out standard operating procedures geared toward hazards present in our specific operation;
- Extensive in person pre-employment training and continued ongoing training, both in person and through our health and safety portal;
- Prompt reporting of lost time accidents and other leading indicators to the management team;
- Corporate, regional and local health and safety professionals who have advanced health and safety training;
- Benchmarking of our performance versus industry and competitor data;
- Engagement of independent third-party experts to advise on health and safety matters where appropriate; and
- Engagement with governmental agencies to review our program.

Management continuously monitors our health and safety performance. We focus on monitoring and reducing the number of loss time accidents and their severity. We also carefully monitor leading indicators such as first aids and medical aids and dedicate additional resources and attention to any operation with above average incident rates or indicators.

During 2020, the conditions experienced as a result of the global COVID-19 pandemic caused us to further develop health and safety protocols to protect our employees and our other stakeholders. As the pandemic lingers these protocols remain in place and are expected to remain in place for the foreseeable future.

The table below shows our primary health and safety metrics and the number of employees over the last three years.

	2020	2019	2018
Number of Employees	3,010	3,400	3,420
Number of Lost Time Accidents	9	21	31
Number of Lost Time Days	345	592	962
Frequency ¹	0.29	0.61	0.89
Severity ²	11.18	17.40	27.73
Medical Aids ³	94	163	208
First Aids ⁴	131	236	244

¹ Frequency is calculated using the American National Standards Institute (ANSI) Z16.4 Code, *Method of Recording and Measuring Work Injury Experience*. The calculation is an industrial standard and is obtained by multiplying the number of lost time injury cases by 200,000, and then dividing that number by the number of hours worked by employees of the company in such year.

² Severity is calculated using the ANSI standard as is obtained by multiplying the number of lost time days by 200,000 and then dividing that number by the number of hours worked by employees in such year.

³ Medical Aid is defined as treatment by a medical professional for illness or injury.

⁴ First Aid is defined as any assistance given to any person for illness or injury, where professional assistance is not required.

Our health and safety program is overseen and directed jointly by our President and Chief Executive Officer and Vice President, Service Center Operations who report on health and safety directly to the Environmental Management and Health & Safety Committee of our Board. Senior management and Directors have received specific health and safety training. In addition, each operation and health and safety manager has had extensive training and all employees have a responsibility for a safe workplace and to report any items which may lead to an unsafe environment. Our health and safety performance is reviewed quarterly by our Board and our Environmental Management and Health & Safety Committee meets a minimum of three times a year. Our Board of Directors visits operating locations to provide our Directors with the opportunity to familiarize themselves with the potential hazards of our workplace environment.

Our legislated occupational health and safety requirements fall under provincial jurisdiction in Canada and federal jurisdiction in the U.S and we believe that we are in compliance with all such requirements. Management assurance that these requirements are met is accomplished by audits of our facilities on a rotational basis and continuous monitoring of safety performance. Our facilities are required to achieve a minimum score of 80% on the audit, failing which a remediation plan is developed and they are re-audited within 60 days. Any deficiencies identified, pass or fail, are followed up until the items are closed. In 2020, COVID-19 protocols reduced the number of audits and corporate health and safety completed 34 audits. Our internal auditors conduct a high-level compliance audit to identify open matters that have not been resolved. In 2021, we anticipate auditing approximately 62 locations.

ENVIRONMENTAL REGULATION

As a distributor, we are not a significant generator of greenhouse gases, but we monitor our emissions and take actions to ensure we reduce our emissions. Although legislation pertaining to climate change continues to evolve, we operate well below the thresholds at which such legislation applies. Our manufacturing and energy customer base could be impacted by environmental issues; however, the financial impact on us, if any, cannot be quantified at this time.

We believe that our current operating facilities are in material compliance with applicable environmental laws, regulations and our environmental policy.

We have adopted an environmental policy, applicable to all of our business segments, to ensure that our operations comply with applicable environmental laws in the jurisdictions in which they operate, and to minimize the impact of our operations on the environment. Our policy is supported by an environmental management system, which clearly defines and communicates lines of responsibility for environmental matters within our organization, provides assistance and support to our operating units in addressing their individual environmental needs, and reports the environmental performance of our operations to senior management. Standard operating procedures have been developed to encourage uniformity and consistency in the handling of environmental matters, where such matters are common to multiple operating locations. On a quarterly basis, management reports to our Board on applicable changes to the environmental laws and regulations and provides an update on our activities relating to environmental matters.

We are subject to a variety of federal, provincial, territorial, state and local environmental laws and regulations in Canada and the United States. Such laws and regulations relate to, among other things, the discharge of contaminants into water and air and into and onto land, the disposal of waste, the handling, storage and transportation of hazardous materials and the storage of materials in underground tanks. We could be responsible for cleanup of or damages from releases of hazardous materials on or emanating from the properties where our operations were conducted. In addition, operations divested between 1991 and 1997 included chrome plating facilities and the transportation and storage of petroleum products. We have certain on-going obligations relating to two previously discontinued operations with estimated aggregate annual expenditures of approximately \$200,000.

In Canada, while there are federal environmental statutes such as the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act, 1999*, the *Fisheries Act,* and the *Transportation of Dangerous Goods Act, 1992* which apply to us, each Canadian province and territory and most municipalities in which we operate also enact and enforce their own environmental laws. In the United States, the primary federal regulatory laws to which we are subject include the *Resource Conservation and Recovery Act ("RCRA"),* the *Comprehensive Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act ("CERCLA"),* the *Clean Water Act,* and the *Clean Air Act.* We are also subject to environmental regulation at the state and local levels in the United States.

ETHICAL, PRIVACY AND SOCIAL POLICIES

We have adopted several policies that focus on ethical, privacy or social matters. Our primary policy in this area is our *Code of Business Conduct and Ethics Policy for Employees (the "Code")*. This *Code* covers all our employees, including our Board of Directors, and requires honest and responsible behavior in our relationships with all stakeholders. This policy includes an outline of our whistleblower hotline which provides a mechanism for employees and other stakeholders to report instances of potential violations of the *Code*. We periodically provide training to our employee group to ensure that the policies are well understood by our entire team. A copy of the *Code* can be found on our website www.russelmetals.com.

Protecting the privacy and confidentiality of personal information of all stakeholders is critical to how we conduct business. We have adopted a *Privacy Policy Statement* which outlines the appropriate use of private information, implied consent, and the appointment of a Privacy Officer to manage compliance, complaints and inquiries. Our social responsibility policies include *Discrimination, Harassment and Bullying,* the *Accessibility for Persons with Disabilities Employment* and various COVID-19 protocols as we aim to provide a safe, inclusive work environment for all employees and other stakeholders. These and other policies can be found by our employees on our intranet site.

RISK MANAGEMENT AND RISKS AFFECTING OUR BUSINESS

RISK MANAGEMENT

We recognize that Russel Metals is exposed to, and accept that there are, uncertainties which are inherent in the metals and energy industries. In the course of creating value, it is imperative that risk evaluation be an integral part of our business and decision-making process such that we understand risks taken and minimize risk where practicable. To achieve this, we have developed an enterprise risk management ("ERM") program and framework modeled after the International Organization for Standardization (ISO) 31000 - *Risk Management Principles and Guidelines* standard.

We believe that our formal ERM program enables us to:

- proactively manage opportunities and threats;
- identify mitigation strategies, make risk-informed decisions, enhance outcomes and promote accountability;
- provide better disclosure of key risk factors to our shareholders;
- define for all employees their roles, responsibilities and authorities for managing risk; and
- promote a risk responsive culture through enhanced communication and reporting of risk.

RISKS AFFECTING OUR BUSINESS

RISKS RELATED TO METALS DISTRIBUTION

Volatile Metal Prices

The price and availability of steel and specialty metals that we purchase, and the prices we can charge our customers for such products, fluctuate due to numerous factors beyond our control including: Canadian, U.S. and international economic conditions, currency exchange rates, global demand for steel and other metal products, trade sanctions, tariffs, provisional safeguards, labor costs, competition, over capacity of steel producers in North America and internationally, price surcharges and other factors. The global pandemic caused a reduction in demand and led to metal prices that were more volatile than historical norms.

A large portion of our revenues are derived from the sale of steel and specialty metals. As a result, fluctuations in availability and cost of steel and specialty metals and the prices we can charge can materially adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. We have no material long-term fixed price purchase contracts.

We maintain inventories to accommodate the short lead times and delivery requirements of our customers. Our customers typically purchase our products through purchase orders and typically do not enter into long-term purchase agreements. Accordingly, we purchase metal in quantities we believe to be appropriate to satisfy the anticipated needs of our customers based on information derived from customers, market conditions, historic usage and industry research. Our commitments for metal purchases are generally at prevailing market prices in effect at the time that we place our orders. During periods of rising raw material pricing, we may be unable to pass on such increases to end users. To the extent we are not able to pass increases on to our customers, our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows can be materially adversely affected. When metal prices decline, end user demands for lower prices and responses by our competitors to those demands can result in lower sales prices and consequently, lower margins and inventory write-downs as we sell existing inventory.

Cyclicality of the Metals Industry

We operate businesses that are affected by changes in economic cycles and whose revenues and earnings vary with the level of general economic activity in the markets they serve. Periods of economic slowdown in Canada, the United States or other countries can decrease the demand for our products, affect the availability and cost of our products and adversely affect our revenues and operating profits.

Some of our customers operate in industries that experience significant fluctuations in demand based on economic conditions, oil and gas prices and other factors beyond our control. Some of our customers generate a portion of their revenues through exporting goods to the United States. If the ability of our customers to export their products to the United States is reduced, due to cross border trade constraints, the demand for our products could decline, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial conditions, results of operations and cash flows. In addition, a strengthening in the Canadian dollar relative to the U.S. dollar can adversely affect the competitiveness of these customers. The Canadian dollar appreciated relative to the U.S. dollar by approximately 2% in 2020 and appreciated 5% in 2019 and depreciated by approximately 8% in 2018 relative to the year prior.

Volatile Oil and Natural Gas Prices

Prices for oil and natural gas are subject to fluctuations in response to changes in the supply of and demand for oil and natural gas, market uncertainty and a variety of other factors that are beyond our control. Many factors affect the energy supply and demand and therefore, influence energy prices, including: the level of oil and natural gas production and inventories, the level of drilling activity, pipeline capacity, the actual cost of finding and producing oil and natural gas, environmental regulation, reduction of demand due to the COVID-19 pandemic, technological advances and other factors. We have experienced in the past, and we will likely experience in the future, significant fluctuations in operating results based on these changes. In particular, volatility in the oil and natural gas sectors could adversely affect our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. We are actively reducing the capital allocated to our line pipe and OCTG operations which should reduce our exposure to the volatile oil and natural gas prices.

Capital Budgets in the Energy Industry

A large portion of our revenues depend upon the level of capital and operating expenditures of our customers in the oil and natural gas industry, including capital and other expenditures in connection with exploration, drilling, production, gathering, transportation, refining and processing operations. Demand for the products we distribute and services we provide are sensitive to the level of exploration, development and production activity of, and the corresponding capital and other expenditures by, oil and natural gas companies. A material decline in oil or natural gas prices or an increase in the Western Canadian Select discount could depress levels of exploration, development and production activity and therefore, could lead to a decrease in our customers' capital and other expenditures. If expenditures of our customers decline, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Climate Change

Climate change could exacerbate certain threats facing our business including the frequency and severity of extreme weather conditions and natural disasters, which may disrupt operations and have a material adverse effect on our financial position.

The level of activity in the Canadian oilfield industry is influenced by seasonal weather patterns. During the spring months, wet weather and the spring thaw make the ground unstable and result in road bans that restrict the movement of rigs and other heavy equipment, thereby reducing activity levels. Certain oil and natural gas producing areas are located in sections of the Western Canadian Sedimentary Basin that are inaccessible, other than during the winter months, because the ground surrounding or containing the drilling sites consists of terrain known as muskeg which, until frozen, prevents the rigs and other equipment from crossing the terrain. The financial performance of certain of our operations depend, in part, on the severity and duration of the Canadian winter. Global climate change could impact the weather patterns in the jurisdictions in which we operate. At this time, we cannot estimate the degree to which climate change could impact our business and operating results.

Concerns of the effects of the use of fossil fuels on climate change, the impact of oil and natural gas operations on the environment, environmental damage relating to spills of petroleum products during transportation and indigenous rights, have affected public sentiments towards the steel and oil and gas industries and have made it more challenging to construct critical infrastructure such as pipelines. Protests, court challenges and negative sentiment may negatively impact oil and gas exploration which may have a material adverse effect on our financial performance.

Product Claims

As a distributor, we purchase our products from a number of domestic and international producers and resell to our customers. We rely on mill or supplier certifications to attest to the physical and chemical specifications of the metals received from our suppliers and, consistent with industry practice, we do not undertake independent testing of materials unless requested by customers. We rely on our customers to notify us of any product that does not conform to the specification certified by the manufacturer. As a result, we are exposed to potential claims for defective products that we distribute. Any obligations that we have to our customer for defective products need to be recovered from our suppliers as they are the product manufacturers. Our suppliers might not be willing, or have the financial ability, to honour these claims. We believe this risk is greater with foreign manufacturers as it may require seeking a judgment and enforcing against assets outside of North America. We carry insurance in order to mitigate this risk where available, but there is no assurance that this insurance will be adequate. Claims that are not honoured by the manufacturers might have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Significant Competition

We face significant competition in our metals service centers and energy products operations. In both Canada and the United States, our primary competitors are other service centers and energy product distributors, which are national, regional and local in geographic coverage. We also compete with steel producers some of which are larger than we are and that typically sell to very large end users requiring regular shipments of large volumes of metals. Competition is based on price, product availability, quality, processing capability and on-time delivery. Some of our competitors may have lower steel costs and fewer environmental and government regulations or lower public company regulatory compliance obligations and related costs, than we do. Increased competition could reduce our profitability by forcing us to lower our prices or to offer increased services at a cost to us. A prolonged economic slump or slower than anticipated recovery in metals and energy markets may adversely impact one of our competitors resulting in their selling of goods below market prices to generate cash flow. In such circumstances, our price and gross margins can be adversely impacted in an effort to protect market share and retain customers, which can adversely affect our financial performance.

Our steel distributors compete with other steel importers and exporters as well as North American steel producers. Competition is principally based on price, product quality and availability, and terms of shipment (including freight costs, which may vary). The imposition of trade sanctions by governments on the import of steel products such as the U.S. Department of Commerce section 232 tariffs and the Canadian Department of Finance safeguards, can place us at a competitive disadvantage compared to domestic steel producers. In addition, the imposition of trade sanctions can prohibit or limit the import of steel products from countries where our suppliers are located, which can adversely affect our financial performance.

Sources of Metals Supply

We purchase carbon steel, stainless steel, alloy steel, aluminum and a variety of other metals, on a frequent basis from a number of producers, primarily in North America, to keep our inventory levels to a minimum. We have no material long-term fixed price contracts. The number of available suppliers has been reduced by industry consolidation and further consolidation may occur in the future impacting availability of certain products. In addition, sanctions, tariffs and other safeguards initiated by governments in response to non-trade related concerns might interrupt shipments from certain countries. If we are unable to obtain sufficient steel or other metal products at competitive prices in the future or on a timely basis from our traditional suppliers, we may not be able to obtain such products from alternative sources at competitive prices to meet our delivery schedules, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. Lead times and the cost of our products could increase if we were to lose one of our primary suppliers. Any interruption or reduction in the supply of any of these products may make it difficult or impossible to satisfy the just-in-time delivery requirements of our customers, which could have a material condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Manufacturers Sell Directly

Our customers have historically purchased goods through distributors and not directly from manufacturers. If customers were to begin purchasing the products we sell directly from manufacturers, or if manufacturers sought to increase their efforts to sell directly to end users, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Material Substitution

If steel prices increase compared to certain substitute materials or technological innovations render our produces obsolete, the demand for our products could be negatively impacted, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. In certain applications, steel competes with other materials, such as aluminum, cement, wood, composites, glass and plastics. Prices of all these materials fluctuate widely, and differences between the prices of these materials and the price of steel may adversely affect demand for our products and/or encourage material substitution, which could adversely affect prices and demand for steel products. The high cost of steel relative to other materials may make material substitution more attractive for certain uses.

FINANCIAL AND CREDIT RISKS

Credit Risk

Global economic conditions, including tightening of the credit markets and reductions in commodity prices, heighten our credit risk, as our customers may experience reduced cash flows and reduced access to credit. We manage credit risk through dedicated credit resources, ongoing monitoring and follow up of balances owing, liens and tightening or restriction of credit terms as required. In addition, our customer base is geographically diverse and in different industries. A greater incidence of default or bankruptcies among our customers or suppliers may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

In times of global financial and banking restrictions, the ability of our customers to maintain credit availability becomes more challenging. In particular, the financial stability of many of our customers may impact their ability to pay us amounts due, affecting our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. Additionally, we rely on access to credit facilities and access to debt capital markets, to meet our obligations and finance our operating activities.

Credit ratings affect our financing costs, liquidity and operations over the long term and are intended as an independent measure of the credit quality of long-term debt. Credit ratings affect our ability to obtain short and long-term financing and the cost of this financing, and our ability to engage in certain business activities cost-effectively. If a rating agency reduces its current rating on our debt or the Company, or we experience a negative change in our ratings outlook, it could have an adverse effect on our financing costs and access to capital.

Currency Exchange Risk

Although our financial results are reported in Canadian dollars, a portion of our sales and operating costs are denominated in U.S. dollars. In addition, we are exposed to currency exchange risk on our assets denominated in U.S. dollars. A change in the value of the Canadian dollar relative to the U.S. dollar during a given financial reporting period would result in a foreign currency loss or gain on the translation of our U.S. dollar denominated assets into Canadian dollars. We may, from time to time, enter into hedging arrangements, such as forward contracts to partially hedge against short-term fluctuations in currency; however, such activities provide only short-term protection against a limited portion of our currency exposure.

Restrictive Debt Covenants

Our credit facility and the trust indentures governing our 5 ³/₄% Senior Unsecured Note due October 27, 2025 and our 6.0% Senior Unsecured Notes due March 16, 2026 contain a number of financial covenants, which, among other things, restrict us from conducting certain activities. In addition, we must satisfy and maintain certain financial ratio tests under our credit facility. Events beyond our control could affect our ability to meet these tests. If we breach any of the covenants, it could result in a default under our debt facilities and the applicable lenders or note holders could decide to declare all amounts outstanding due and payable immediately and terminate any commitments to extend further credit.

Goodwill or Long-term Asset Impairment

We are required to assess our goodwill balance for impairment at least annually, and our long-term assets when indicated by certain factors. We calculate impairment based on estimates and assumptions. In preparing these estimates, we consider several factors, including lower future cash flow and earnings estimates, significantly reduced or depressed markets in our industry, and general economic conditions, among other things. Any impairment write-down to goodwill or long-term assets can result in a non-cash charge against net earnings. In 2020, we recorded an impairment of goodwill and long-lived assets of \$34 million.

RISKS RELATED TO OUR ORGANIZATIONAL STRUCTURE AND OPERATIONS

Unexpected Loss of Key Individuals

Our success is dependent in large part on the management and leadership skills of our senior management team. In addition, because of our decentralized operating structure, the unexpected loss of any senior managers or key employees could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. We have implemented a succession planning strategy to mitigate the effect of attrition, but we cannot provide assurance that we will be able to attract and retain equally qualified personnel when needed. If we lose any of these executives or senior management or fail to attract and retain equally qualified personnel, we may not be able to implement our business strategy.

Decentralized Operating Structure

While we believe our decentralized structure has enabled us to remain responsive to opportunities and to customer needs, it places significant control and decision-making authority and accountability in the hands of local management. As a result, we may be slower to detect compliance related problems that are prohibited by our internal policies and company-wide initiatives and their risk of failure is higher than they would be in a more centralized environment. Any such failure could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial conditions, results of operations and cash flows.

Future Acquisitions

A substantial part of our growth in profitability has come from acquisitions, which we have successfully integrated. We expect to continue to pursue complementary acquisitions and investments. Acquisitions may involve debt incurrence, operating losses, dilutive issuances of equity securities and significant cash expenditures that could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. In the event we are unable to successfully identify and execute acquisitions, it could adversely impact the Company's growth in profitability and ability to expand into new geographies or product lines.

Any future acquisitions could involve a number of risks including: our inability to integrate the acquired business, diversion of management attention, our inability to retain the management or other key employees of the acquired business, our inability to establish uniform procedures and policies, our inability to retain customers of our acquired companies, exposure to legal claims for activities of the acquired business prior to the acquisition, damage to our reputation as a result of performance or customer satisfaction problems relating to an acquired business and the performance of any acquired business being lower than we anticipated.

Failure of our Key Computer-based Systems

We depend to a significant degree on our computer-based systems in the operation of our business. Certain of the computer-based operating systems are dated and require, or are in the process of, modernization. During 2020, we launched our multi-year service center ERP upgrade project. The destruction, breach of security, inability to modernize or the failure of any such computer-based systems for any significant period of time could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

We have a disaster recovery plan established and tested for our main computer system servicing our Canadian and U.S. service centers and two of our U.S. energy products operations. There is no certainty that our plan will be successful in an actual disaster. Despite our preventative efforts, our systems are vulnerable from time to time to damage or interruption from, among other things, security breaches, computer viruses, power outages and other technical malfunctions.

Cybersecurity attacks are increasing in frequency and sophistication. Cybersecurity attacks can range from random attempts to coordinated and targeted attacks, including sophisticated computer crime and advanced threats. These threats pose a risk to the security of our information technology systems and networks and the confidentiality, availability and integrity of our data. We believe that we have adopted appropriate measures to mitigate potential risks to our technology and our operations from these information technology-related and other potential disruptions. However, given the unpredictability of the timing, nature and scope of such disruptions, we could potentially be subject to: downtimes, operational delays, other detrimental impacts on our operations or ability to provide products and services to our customers, the compromising of confidential or otherwise protected information, misappropriation, destruction or corruption of data, security breaches, other manipulation or improper use of our systems or networks, financial losses from remedial actions, loss of business or potential liability, and/or damage to our reputation, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Labour Interruptions

As at December 31, 2020, we had 28 collective bargaining agreements and two employee association agreements covering approximately 838 employees belonging to a variety of unions at 33 of our locations. In 2021, there are five collective bargaining and no employee association agreements expiring and five agreements that expired in 2020 that are still under negotiation. If we fail to successfully renegotiate any of these contracts, we could face work stoppages.

Renegotiated agreements could result in higher wages or benefits to union members. We cannot provide assurance that there will not be any labour disruptions, or higher ongoing labour costs, either of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. In addition, many of our customers and suppliers have unionized work forces. If one or more of our customers or suppliers experiences a lengthy work stoppage or slowdown, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial conditions, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial conditions, it could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

LEGAL AND REGULATORY RISK

Laws and Governmental Regulations

A significant change in the regulatory environment in which we currently carry on business including new legislation or regulations, a differing interpretation of existing laws and regulations, changes in tax law or taxation rates or the imposition of, or an increase in, the quantum of royalty payments or other expense on our customers could adversely affect our financial condition, demand for our products or our profitability. Significant changes in the United States with respect to the use of foreign produced steel, including actions by the U.S. Department of Commerce under section 232 of the Trade Expansion Act, could adversely impact certain of our U.S. operations who source material internationally and maintain inventories of imported steel. Additionally, the Buy America initiative could adversely impact the ability of certain of our customers to export to the United States or to manufacture their goods with steel or other materials purchased from Canada. If the ability of our operations to sell their imported materials or the ability of our customers to export their products to the United States is reduced, the demand for our products could decline, which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial conditions, results of operations and cash flows.

Litigious Environment

We have been and are from time to time involved in litigation. Although litigation claims may ultimately prove to be without merit, they can be time consuming and expensive to defend. There can be no assurance that third parties will not assert claims against us in the future or that any such assertion will not result in costly litigation, or a requirement that we enter into costly settlement arrangements. There can be no assurance that such arrangements will be available on reasonable terms, or at all. Due to the inherent uncertainties of litigation, it is not possible to predict the outcome or determine the amount of any potential losses of any other claims to which we may be subject. In addition, there is no assurance that we will be successful in a litigation matter. Any of these events can have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Environmental Liabilities

We are subject to a variety of federal, provincial, territorial, state and local environmental laws and regulations in Canada and the United States. Such laws and regulations relate to, among other things, the discharge of contaminants into water and air and into and onto land, the disposal of waste, the handling, storage and transportation of hazardous materials, and the storage of materials in underground tanks. In particular, our divested non-metal operations included chrome plating facilities. We could be responsible for cleanup of, or damages from, releases of hazardous materials on or emanating from the properties where our operations have been conducted. We are required by environmental laws and regulations to conduct our operations in compliance with permits issued by governmental authorities. The failure to have such permits or to comply with their terms could result in fines or penalties.

In Canada, there are federal environmental statutes such as the *Canadian Environmental Protection Act*, 1999, the *Fisheries Act*, and the *Transportation of Dangerous Goods Act*, 1992, which apply to us. In addition, each Canadian province and territory and most municipalities in which we operate also enact and enforce their own environmental laws. In the United States, the primary federal regulatory laws to which we are subject include the RCRA, CERCLA, the Clean Water Act, and the Clean Air Act. We are also subject to environmental regulation at the state and local levels in the United States.

We are currently undergoing remediation and/or investigation activities at two former non-metals facilities where soil and/or groundwater contamination is present. In addition, some of our current properties are located in industrial areas with histories of heavy industrial use, which may require us to incur expenditures and to become subject to environmental liabilities for contamination that arises from our current or former operations or from causes other than our operations. Such environmental costs could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows. We do not carry environmental insurance coverage to offset the effects of such potential losses. We may be required as a matter of law to satisfy, with respect to the government or third parties, the environmental liabilities related to divested businesses should the acquirers of our divested businesses fail to fulfill any environmental obligations for events prior to our divestiture. Because of the potential existence of currently unknown environmental issues and frequent changes to environmental laws and regulations and the interpretation and enforcement of these laws and regulations, there can be no assurance that compliance with environmental laws, or remediation obligations under such laws, will not have a material adverse effect on us in the future.

Our customers and their markets are subject to on-going concerns and possible oversight and regulations relating to the potential environmental issues in such areas as carbon emissions, pollution of groundwater, use of toxic chemicals in fracking and earthquakes. Several provinces, states and countries have limited or banned fracking due to potential environmental concerns. Other jurisdictions have sought to limit pipeline construction or the purchase of oil from the Alberta oil sands. Because of this changing landscape, there can be no assurance that new laws or regulations will not severely limit this business growth area.

Carbon Emissions

We purchase large quantities of metal from mills whose production costs may increase because of taxation on carbon emissions as a byproduct of the steelmaking process. Such regulation may result in significantly higher prices charged to us by the mills for most every type of metal that we sell. The price that we pay for utilities such as electricity to run our service centers, equipment and fuel to run our delivery trucks and forklifts may rise as well due to increased taxation on the companies who produce and supply these commodities. We may not be able to fully pass on these costs to our customers without a resulting decline in order volumes, which may have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Carbon-related regulation may also negatively impact North American oil and gas exploration efforts. Should such a reduction in domestic exploration occur, we would expect to see a resulting decline in revenues from our energy products segment which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

Health and Safety Laws and Regulations

Our operations are subject to laws and regulations relating to workplace safety and worker health and related regulations. We recognize that we must conduct our business operations in a manner to ensure the health and safety of our workforce and have developed a comprehensive health and safety program. Nevertheless, accidents can, and sometimes do, occur which may give rise to fines, penalties, enforcement actions or third-party claims. While we believe that we are in material compliance with currently applicable laws and regulations, future events such as any changes in laws and regulations, may give rise to additional expenditures or liabilities. We cannot ensure that compliance with such government regulations will not have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

RISKS RELATED TO OWNERSHIP OF OUR COMMON SHARES

Several factors can cause volatility in our share price including: changes in revenues or earnings, changes in revenues or earnings estimates by the investment community and speculation about our financial condition or results of operations and changing investor sentiment towards the prospects of the industries we serve as a result of matters beyond our control such as capital investment or climate change. General market conditions, the price of steel, crude oil, or natural gas, or Canadian, U.S. and international economic factors and events can also affect the price of our common shares.

We may issue additional common shares in the future to fund our needs or those of other entities owned directly or indirectly by us, as authorized by the Board of Directors. We do not need shareholder approval to issue additional common shares, and shareholders do not have any pre-emptive rights related to share issues and the issuance of additional shares could be dilutive. The issuance of additional shares may cause our share price to deteriorate.

The cash flow available for the payment of dividends to shareholders is a function of our financial performance, debt covenants and obligations, working capital requirements, capital expenditure requirements, tax obligations, the impact of interest rates or foreign exchange rates, the growth of the general economy, the price of steel, crude oil or natural gas and number of common shares outstanding. Dividends are reviewed quarterly by our Board of Directors and may be increased, reduced, or eliminated entirely depending on our operations and the performance of our assets. The market value of our common shares can deteriorate if we are unable to meet dividend expectations in the future and that deterioration may be material.

GENERAL DEVELOPMENT OF THE BUSINESS

On December 30, 2020, we acquired Sanborn Tube Sales of Wisconsin, Inc. for US\$13 million.

On October 27, 2020, we issued \$150 million aggregate principal amount of 5 3/4% Senior Unsecured Notes due October 27, 2025. In November 2020, we redeemed at par our \$300 million 6.0% Senior Unsecured Notes due April 19, 2022.

On September 30, 2020, we amended our credit agreement with a syndicate of banks of \$450 million available for borrowings and letters of credit and extended the term to September 21, 2023.

On October 1, 2019, we acquired City Pipe & Supply Corp. for US\$105 million.

On March 16, 2018, we issued \$150 million aggregate principal amount of 6.0% Senior Unsecured Notes due March 16, 2026 for net proceeds of \$146 million.

On April 16, 2018, we acquired the operating assets and facilities of DuBose Steel for US\$29 million.

RATINGS

We have received the following credit ratings from each of Moody's Investors Service ("Moody's") and Standard & Poor's ("S&P") (each a credit agency).

	Moody's	S&P
Corporate rating	Ba3	BB
Senior unsecured notes	B1	BB
Ratings outlook	Stable	Stable

Moody's Investors Service

Moody's credit ratings are on a long-term debt rating scale that ranges from Aaa to C, which represents the range from highest to lowest quality of such securities rated. According to Moody's, a rating of Ba is the fifth highest of nine major categories. Moody's applies numerical modifiers 1, 2 and 3 in each generic rating classification from Aa to Caa in its corporate bond rating system. The modifier 1 indicates that the issue ranks in the higher end of its generic rating category, the modifier 2 indicates a mid-range ranking and the modifier 3 indicates that the issue ranks in the lower end of its generic rating category. The rating outlook is stable.

Standard & Poor's Rating Service

S&P's credit ratings are on a long-term debt rating scale that ranges from AAA to D, which represents the range from the highest to lowest quality of such securities rated. According to S&P, the BB rating is the fifth highest of ten major rating categories. The ratings from AA to CCC may be modified by the addition of a plus (+) or minus (-) sign to show relative standing within the major rating categories. The rating outlook is stable.

We understand that the ratings are based on, among other things, information furnished to the Ratings Agencies by us and information obtained by the Ratings Agencies from publicly available sources. The credit ratings given by the Ratings Agencies are not recommendations to buy, hold or sell any of our securities since such ratings do not comment as to market price or suitability for a particular investor. There is no assurance that any rating will remain in effect for any given period of time or that any rating will not be revised or withdrawn entirely by a Rating Agency in the future.

What the ratings address:

Unsecured Debt: Credit ratings are the current opinion of the rating agency on creditworthiness of an obligor with respect to a specific financial obligation and a specific class of financial obligation for a specific financial program. Ratings take into consideration the creditworthiness of guarantors, insurers, or other forms of credit enhancement on the obligation and take into account the currency in which the obligation is denominated.

Rating Outlook: Rating outlook assesses the potential direction of a long-term credit rating over the intermediate to longer-term. In determining a rating outlook, consideration is given to any changes in the economic and fundamental business conditions. An outlook is not necessarily a precursor of a rating change.

MARKET FOR THE SECURITIES OF RUSSEL METALS

Our common shares are listed and posted for trading on the Toronto Stock Exchange under the symbol "RUS". Information concerning the trading prices and volumes during the 2020 fiscal year is set out in the following table:

Month – 2020	High	Low	Close	Share Volume
December	\$ 23.09	\$ 20.91	\$ 22.73	4,647,807
November	21.48	17.78	20.81	5,336,673
October	19.50	17.34	17.73	3,255,169
September	19.17	17.10	18.17	4,183,512
August	19.71	17.75	18.73	4,561,827
July	18.53	16.23	17.94	3,574,639
June	18.29	14.50	16.22	9,264,979
May	15.50	13.20	14.64	8,628,888
April	15.77	12.51	15.08	6,652,956
March	20.44	10.97	13.09	10,094,088
February	22.65	18.90	19.70	5,850,885
January	23.00	21.37	21.48	3,545,321

The Toronto Stock Exchange Share Price Trading Range and Share Volume

The transfer agent and registrar for our common shares is AST Trust Company, 1 Toronto Street, Suite 1200, Toronto, Ontario M5C 2V6.

DESCRIPTION OF CAPITAL STRUCTURE

The authorized share capital of the Company consists of an unlimited number of common shares, an unlimited number of Class I preferred shares issuable in series and an unlimited number of Class II preferred shares issuable in series, in each case without nominal or par value. As at December 31, 2020, 62,295,441 common shares were issued and outstanding and no Class I or Class II preferred shares were issued and outstanding and no Class I or Class II preferred shares were issued and outstanding.

Each holder of common shares is entitled to receive notice of, attend and vote at, any meeting of shareholders of the Company and is entitled to one vote in respect of each common share held at such meetings. Holders of common shares are entitled to receive dividends when declared by the Board of Directors of the Company. In the event of the liquidation, dissolution or winding-up of the Company, whether voluntary or involuntary, or any other distribution of assets of the Company among its shareholders for the purpose of winding-up its affairs, the holders of common shares are entitled to share equally the remaining property and assets of the Company, subject to the preference of the Class I and Class II preferred shares if applicable.

MATERIAL CONTRACTS

The following are the material contracts, other than contracts entered into in the ordinary course of business, which we have entered into and are still in effect:

1. Credit facility between Russel Metals Inc. and its subsidiary FIL (US) Inc. as Borrowers and a syndicate of Canadian and US banks, including Royal Bank of Canada, The Bank of Nova Scotia, JP Morgan Chase Bank, N.A., Laurentian Bank of Canada, Comerica Bank, Wells Fargo Bank, N.A. and ATB Financial dated August 1, 2013, as may be amended from time to time. The agreement, which expires September 21, 2023, entitles us to borrow at rates that vary based on our credit rating, on a revolving basis, up to \$400 million to be utilized for borrowings and letters of credit and \$50 million for letters of credit only.

2. Trust Indenture between Russel Metals Inc. and BNY Trust Company of Canada dated March 16, 2018 for the \$150 million of 6.0% Senior Unsecured Notes due March 16, 2026.

3. Trust Indenture between Russel Metals Inc. and BNY Trust Company of Canada dated October 27, 2020 for the \$150 million of 5 ³/₄% Senior Unsecured Notes due October 27, 2025.

DIVIDEND RECORD

The following table shows the total common share dividends paid for the year on a per share basis.

Years Ended December 31	2020	2019	2018
Common shares	\$ 1.52	\$ 1.52	\$ 1.52

The quarterly dividend has been \$0.38 per share since the 2014 third quarter. The Board of Directors reviews the dividend policy quarterly based on the anticipated cash requirements of the Company combined with its current and projected financial position. Although the Company has, since 2002, declared a quarterly cash dividend on the common shares, dividends are declared at the discretion of the Board of Directors who may reduce, defer or eliminate our common share dividend in the future.

Our ability to pay dividends on common shares is impacted by restrictions associated with the senior unsecured notes. Dividends on common shares in excess of certain thresholds and the repurchase of common shares are considered to be restricted payments under the notes indenture associated with these notes. Our current dividend rate is permitted under these indentures without reducing the restricted payment basket.

Our ability to pay dividends is also impacted by covenants in our syndicated bank facility. The payment of any dividend will be subject to our having excess borrowing base availability of not less than four times the declared dividend. We do not believe this requirement will restrict our ability to pay a dividend as our borrowing base, which is based on our levels of accounts receivable and inventories, has traditionally been in excess of borrowings.

MAJOR SUBSIDIARIES

The following is a list of our major subsidiaries at December 31, 2020, all of which are wholly owned.

Jurisdiction of Incorporation:	
Apex Distribution Inc.	Alberta
Elite Supply Partners Inc.	State of Texas
Fedmet Enterprises Corporation	State of Delaware
FIL (US) Inc.	State of Alaska
JMS Russel Metals Corp.	State of Delaware
Pioneer Steel & Tube Corp.	State of Delaware
Russel Metals Williams Bahcall Inc.	State of Delaware
Sunbelt Group L.P.	State of Delaware
Triumph Tubular & Supply Ltd.	Alberta
Wirth Steel, a General Partnership	Quebec

TRADE NAMES

The following is a list of our business names as of December 31, 2020:

RUSSEL METALS		
A.J. Forsyth	Comco Pipe & Supply	Pioneer Pipe
Acier Leroux	Couleur Aciers	Russel Metals Processing
Acier Wirth	DuBose Steel	Russel Metals Specialty Products
Alberta Industrial Metals	Elite Supply Partners	Russel Metals Williams Bahcall
Apex Distribution	JMS Russel Metals	Sanborn Tube Sales
Apex Monarch	Leroux Steel	Spartan Energy Tubulars
Apex Valve Services	Mégantic Métal	Sunbelt Group
Apex Western Fiberglass	Métaux Russel	Triumph Tubular & Supply
Arrow Steel Processors	Métaux Russel Produits Spécialisés	Wirth Steel
B&T Steel	Milspec	York-Ennis
Baldwin International	Norton Metals	
Color Steels	Pemco Steel	

DIRECTORS AND SENIOR EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

The following table sets out the name, municipality of residence and the principal occupation of each of our directors. Each individual was a director on December 31, 2020. Information relating to our senior executive officers follows.

DIRECTORS

Name, Municipality of Residence and Position Held	Date Become Director	Principal Occupation
ALAIN BENEDETTI ⁽¹⁾⁽⁴⁾ Dorval, Quebec, Canada	February 23, 2006	Corporate Director
JOHN M. CLARK ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾ Etobicoke, Ontario, Canada	May 3, 2012	President Investment & Technical Management Corp. (finance and merchant banking)
JAMES F. DINNING ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ Calgary, Alberta, Canada	February 17, 2003	Corporate Director
BRIAN R. HEDGES ⁽⁴⁾ Toronto, Ontario, Canada	May 12, 2009	Corporate Director
ALICE D. LABERGE ⁽¹⁾⁽²⁾ Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada	July 30, 2007	Corporate Director
WILLIAM M. O'REILLY ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾ Scarborough, Ontario, Canada	May 12, 2009	Corporate Director
ROGER D. PAIVA ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾ Bowmanville, Ontario, Canada	October 1, 2020	Corporate Director
JOHN G. REID Jackson, Tennessee, United States	May 2, 2018	President and CEO of the Company
ANNIE THABET ⁽¹⁾⁽⁴⁾ Ile-des-Soeurs, Quebec, Canada	January 1, 2018	Partner at Celtis Capital (investment banking services)
JOHN R. TULLOCH ⁽³⁾⁽⁴⁾ Naperville, Illinois, United States	May 2, 2013	Corporate Director

Member of the Audit Committee

Member of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee

Member of the Management Resources and Compensation Committee

(1) (2) (3) (4) Member of the Environmental Management and Health & Safety Committee Mr. Benedetti resigned from the Board effective January 1, 2021.

Mr. Clark has been a Director and President of Investment and Technical Management Corp., a company engaged in corporate finance and merchant banking since 1999. Mr. Clark was Chief Financial Officer and a director of Polaris Geothermal Inc. from June 2004 to October 2009. Mr. Clark was President and/or Executive Chairman of Laurasia Resources Limited, a publicly traded oil and gas exploration and development company from 1988 to 1998. Mr. Clark is also currently a director of Vista Gold Corp., Zephyr Minerals Ltd. and several privately held companies.

Mr. Dinning is a corporate director and was appointed Chair of the Board of the Company on May 6, 2014. Mr. Dinning serves as Board Chair of Western Investment Company and as a director of various other private companies and trusts. He was Chair of the Board of Western Financial Group Inc., a company engaged in insurance and investment from 2005 to 2017, was Chair of the Board of Liquor Stores N.A. from 2011 to 2017 and was a Senior Executive of TransAlta Corporation from 1997 to 2004. Prior to that Mr. Dinning held several key positions during his 11 years as a member of the Legislative Assembly in Alberta, including Provincial Treasurer from 1992 to 1997. He is a Member of the Order of Canada and a Fellow of the Institute of Corporate Directors. He is Chancellor Emeritus of the University of Calgary.

Mr. Hedges is a Corporate Director. He was Chief Executive Officer of Russel Metals Inc. from May 12, 2009 to his retirement on May 2, 2018. Mr. Hedges was Chief Financial Officer of the Company from 1994 until his appointment to Chief Operating Officer on February 18, 2008. His business career encompassed the positions of Chief Financial Officer, President and Chief Executive Officer of Gandalf Technologies, as well as Chief Financial Officer of Teleglobe Inc., both companies were involved in the Canadian international telecommunications industry.

Ms. Laberge is a Corporate Director. She was President and Chief Executive Officer of Fincentric Corporation, a global provider of software solutions to financial institutions, from 2003 to 2005 and was its Chief Financial Officer from 2000 to 2003. Prior to joining Fincentric, Ms. Laberge was with MacMillan Bloedel Limited in a number of financial positions including Senior Vice President, Finance and Chief Financial Officer. Ms. Laberge served as a director of Royal Bank of Canada from 2005 to the start of 2021. She is currently a director of Nutrien Ltd and the Canadian Public Accountability Board.

Mr. O'Reilly is a Corporate Director. Mr. O'Reilly was the Managing Partner and a member of the Management Committee of Davies Ward Phillips & Vineberg LLP from 1997 to May 31, 2010. He was a partner of that firm from 1976 until his retirement on December 31, 2011, except for the period from August 1993 to January 1996 when he served as an executive officer of the Company. Mr. O'Reilly was the Secretary of the Company from May 1994 to May 2009 when he was first elected as a director of the Company.

Mr. Paiva is a Corporate Director. He was the Vice President Operations – North Region of Gerdau Steel Company from 2017 until his retirement in 2019. He started with Gerdau Steel in 1982 and held many senior positions at Gerdau Steel throughout his career including Vice President Operations, Merchant Mills from 2011 to 2017. Mr. Paiva was a member of the Board of Directors of the Canadian Steel Producers Association from 2011 to 2019, during his last two years he held the position of Co-Chair of the Board of Directors.

Mr. Reid is the Chief Executive Officer and President of the Company. On May 2, 2018, he was appointed Chief Executive Officer. Mr. Reid was Chief Operating Officer of the Company from 2013 to 2016 until his appointment to President. Mr. Reid started with JMS Metals Services, Inc. and related companies ("JMS") in 1991, was promoted to President of JMS in 1994 and served as President of the Company's JMS Russel Metals operations since the Company's purchase of JMS in 2007. From 2009 to 2013, Mr. Reid held the position of Vice President Operations, Service Centers and took on increased responsibility for the energy products units. Mr. Reid is also a director of the Metals Service Centre Institute.

Mrs. Thabet is a partner at Celtis Capital, a firm specialized in transactional services related to mergers and acquisitions, divestitures, corporate finance and asset management, which she co-founded in 2003. From 1998 to 2003, Mrs. Thabet worked at AT Capital, an investment management company she founded and from 1987 to 1998, she was at Société générale de financement du Québec, a crown corporation specialized in private equity investment. She is currently a director of Transcontinental Inc. and Manac Inc. and served as a director of The Jean Coutu Group from 2010 to 2018. She is also a member of the Board of Centraide of Greater Montreal Foundation and past Chair of the Board of the Institute of Corporate Directors - Quebec.

Mr. Tulloch is a Corporate Director. Mr. Tulloch was Executive Vice President of SSAB AB and President of their North American Division from 2007 until his retirement in 2008. From 2004 until the takeover of IPSCO Inc. by SSAB in 2007, he was Executive Vice President, Steel and Chief Commercial Officer of IPSCO. Prior to that Mr. Tulloch held various senior executive positions at IPSCO, including Vice President and General Manager of the Tubular Division. Mr. Tulloch served as a director of SSAB AB from 2009 to 2018.

SENIOR EXECUTIVE OFFICERS

Name and Municipality of Residence	Position Held
JOHN G. REID	President
Jackson, Tennessee, United States	and Chief Executive Officer
MARTIN L. JURAVSKY	Executive Vice President,
Toronto, Ontario, Canada	Chief Financial Officer and Secretary

Mr. Reid is a director and executive officer of the Company. Mr. Reid's biography can be found under the directors table.

Mr. Juravsky is an executive officer of the Company. On May 4, 2020, Mr. Juravsky was appointed Executive Vice President. On July 15, 2020, Mr. Juravsky was appointed Chief Financial Officer and Secretary. Prior to joining the Company, Mr. Juravsky was with Interfor Corporation in a number of senior positions including Senior Vice President and Chief Financial Officer. Prior to joining Interfor, Mr. Juravsky was an investment banker for approximately 20 years.

During the last five years all of the directors and officers have had the principal occupations indicated opposite their respective names, except Mr. Hedges who was CEO of the Company until May 2, 2018, Mr. Reid who was COO of the Company until May 2, 2018 and Mr. Juravsky who was Senior Vice President and CFO of Interfor Corporation prior to joining the Company on May 4, 2020.

All directors serve one-year terms and are elected at the annual meeting of shareholders. The term of office of each of the current directors will expire at the annual meeting of shareholders to be held on May 5, 2021.

Mr. Hedges is a director who is not independent ⁽¹⁾, as he was a member of management until his retirement in May 2018. Mr. Hedges was elected as a director on May 12, 2009.

Mr. Reid the Company's Chief Executive Officer and President is a director who is not independent ⁽¹⁾, as he is a member of management. Mr. Reid was elected as a director on May 2, 2018.

⁽¹⁾ The Toronto Stock Exchange Company Manual provides that: "An independent director is defined as a person who: (a) is not a member of management and is free from any interest and any business or other relationship which in the opinion of the Exchange could reasonably be perceived to materially interfere with the director's ability to act in the best interest of the company; and (b) is a beneficial holder, directly or indirectly, or is a nominee or associate of a beneficial holder, collectively of 10% or less of the votes attaching to all issued and outstanding securities of the applicant".

COMMITTEES OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

The Board of Directors delegates certain of its functions to four independent committees of the Board to facilitate more detailed consideration of certain issues. These committees bring recommendations to the Board for consideration and approval as appropriate.

The Audit Committee meets quarterly to review our financial statements, management's discussion and analysis of financial conditions and results of operations and press releases. The Audit Committee monitors the integrity of internal control and management information through discussions with management, oversight of the internal audit function and regular meetings with the external auditors. In addition, the Committee reviews other public disclosure documents, including the annual report to shareholders, the annual information form, registrations and prospectuses. The Committee meets at least quarterly and all directors on this Committee are independent.

The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee develops comprehensive written mandates for each of the Board committees, monitors and evaluates the corporate governance system, recommends candidates for election to the Board, oversees director compensation and serves as a forum for concerns of directors which may not be appropriate for discussion in full Board meetings. In addition, the Committee oversees the Board and Director assessments. The Committee meets at least quarterly and all directors on this Committee are independent.

The Management Resources and Compensation Committee oversees executive compensation and succession planning, and talent management including incentive-based and equity compensation plans. The Committee meets at least three times per year and all directors on this Committee are independent.

We have an Environmental Management and Health & Safety Committee, which meets at least three times per year, for the purpose of reviewing compliance policies and procedures in accordance with legislative and regulatory requirements with regard to environmental and health and safety issues. The Committee meets at least three times per year and receives quarterly reports from management.

As at the date hereof, our directors and executive officers as a group beneficially own, directly or indirectly, or exercise control or direction over 486,468 common shares representing approximately 0.8% of the outstanding common shares of the Company.

No director or executive officer of the Company, or (in the case of paragraphs (ii) and (iii) only) shareholder holding a sufficient number of securities of the Company to affect materially the control of Russel Metals, is or within ten (10) years before the date of the Annual Information Form has been,

(i) a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer of any company (including Russel Metals) that:

(a) while that person was acting in such capacity, was the subject of a cease trade or similar order or an order that denied the relevant company access to any exemption under securities legislation, for a period of more than thirty (30) consecutive days (collectively, and for purposes of this and the following paragraphs, an "order"); or

(b) was subject to an order that was issued after that person ceased to be a director chief executive officer or chief financial officer and which resulted from an event that occurred while that person was acting in their capacity as a director, chief executive officer or chief financial officer of such company;

(ii) a director or executive officer of any company (including Russel Metals) that, while that person was acting in such capacity, or within a year of that person ceasing to so act, became bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or was subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold its assets; or

(iii) bankrupt, made a proposal under any legislation relating to bankruptcy or insolvency, or become subject to or instituted any proceedings, arrangement or compromise with creditors, or had a receiver, receiver manager or trustee appointed to hold the assets of such person.

AUDIT COMMITTEE INFORMATION

The members of the audit committee are J.M. Clark (Chair), A.D. Laberge and A.Thabet. Mr. Benedetti was a member of the Audit Committee until his resignation from the Board effective January 1, 2021. The audit committee has direct communication with our finance department to review issues as appropriate and meets with the external auditors on a quarterly basis without management in attendance.

Each member of the Audit Committee is independent and financially literate. Each member of the Audit Committee has the ability to perform their responsibilities as an Audit Committee member based on their education and/or experience as summarized below:

J.M. Clark (Chair)	 Chartered Professional Accountant and Chartered Accountant Former Chief Financial Officer and director of Polaris Geothermal Inc. Former President and/or Executive Chairman of Laurasia Resources Limited Audit Committee member Aizan Technologies Inc. and Vista Gold Corp. Former Audit Committee member of APIC Petroleum Corporation, Alberta Clipper Inc., Crown Point Energy Inc., Impact Energy Inc., Polaris Geothermal Inc., Startech Energy Inc., Thunder Energy Inc. and Thunder Energy Trust
A.D. Laberge	 Former President and CEO and CFO of Fincentic Corporation Former Senior Vice President of Finance and CFO of MacMillan Bloedel Limited Audit Committee member of Nutrien Ltd. Former Chair of the Board and Audit Committee member of SilverBirch Holdings Inc. Former Chair of Audit Committee of Nutrien Ltd. and B.C. Hydro Former Audit Committee member of Catalyst Paper Corporation and Royal Bank of Canada Master of Business Administration
A. Thabet	 Chartered Professional Accountant and Chartered Accountant Partner and Co-Founder of Celtis Capital Audit Committee member of Transcontinental Inc. Chair of Audit Committee of Manac Inc. Former Audit Committee member of The Jean Coutu Group Inc.

Interests of Experts

Our independent auditors for the 2020 fiscal year were Deloitte LLP. Deloitte LLP is independent within the meaning of the Rules of Professional Conduct of the Institute of Chartered Professional Accountants of Ontario and applicable securities laws and regulations.

Audit Fees

The aggregate fees charged by Deloitte LLP for audit services including work on acquisitions and the conversion of IFRS 16 for the year ended December 31, 2020 were \$1.3 million (2019: \$1.7 million).

Audit-Related Fees

The aggregate fees charged by Deloitte LLP for the year ended December 31, 2020 for assurance and related services that are reasonably related to the performance of the audit and are not reported above were \$0.1 million (2019: \$0.1 million). Such services included audits of our employee benefit plans and review of our debt issue.

Tax Fees

The aggregate fees charged by Deloitte LLP for U.S. tax compliance, tax advice and planning work for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2020 were \$0.2 million (2019: \$0.1 million).

Other Fees

Other than noted above, no other fees were charged by Deloitte LLP during 2020 and 2019 for any projects or services.

ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

Additional information, including directors' and officers' remuneration and securities authorized for issuance under the Company's Share Option Plan, is contained in our Management Proxy Circular.

Additional financial information is provided in our consolidated financial statements and accompanying Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations for the year ended December 31, 2020.

A copy of the foregoing documents together with a copy of this annual information form and any interim financial statements issued by us subsequent to December 31, 2020 may be obtained on request to the Assistant Secretary, Russel Metals Inc., 6600 Financial Drive, Mississauga, Ontario L5N 7J6. These documents are also posted regularly to our web site located at www.russelmetals.com. (See Investor Relations and Financial Reports.) These documents, together with other additional information relating to our Company may be found on SEDAR at www.sedar.com.

When the securities of Russel Metals are in the course of a distribution pursuant to a short-form prospectus or when a preliminary short-form prospectus has been filed in respect of a distribution of our securities, we will provide to any person, upon request to our Assistant Secretary at the address noted above, one copy of this annual information form, our Annual Report, any interim financial statements, our Management Proxy Circular and any other document that is incorporated by reference into the preliminary prospectus or prospectus.

CHARTER OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE

1. **PURPOSE AND RESPONSIBILITIES**

The primary purpose of the Committee is to assist Board oversight of:

- (a) the integrity of Russel's financial statements;
- (b) Russel's compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;
- (c) the External Auditor's qualifications and independence;
- (d) the performance of Russel's internal audit function and the External Auditor; and
- (e) such other matters as may otherwise be assigned to the Committee by the Board.

2. **DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION**

2.1 Definitions

In this Charter:

- (a) "Board" means the board of directors of Russel;
- (b) "Chair" means the chair of the Committee;
- (c) "Committee" means the audit committee of the Board;
- (d) "Director" means a member of the Board;
- (e) "External Auditor" means Russel's independent auditor; and
- (f) "Russel" means Russel Metals Inc.

2.2 Interpretation

The provisions of this Charter are subject to the provisions of Russel's by-laws and to the applicable provisions of the *Canada Business Corporations Act* (the "Act"), and any other applicable legislation.

3. ESTABLISHMENT AND COMPOSITION OF THE COMMITTEE

3.1 Establishment of the Audit Committee

The Committee is hereby continued with the constitution, function and responsibilities herein set forth.

3.2 Appointment and Removal of Members of the Committee

- (a) *Board Appoints Members* The members of the Committee shall be appointed by the Board, having considered the recommendation of the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee of the Board.
- (b) Annual Appointments The appointment of members of the Committee shall take place not less frequently than annually, with effect immediately following a meeting of the shareholders at which Directors are elected; provided that if the appointment of members of the Committee is not so made, the Directors who are then serving as members of the Committee shall continue as members of the Committee until their successors are appointed; and provided further that the Board may from time to time and at any time appoint any director to a Committee or remove any Director from a Committee.
- (c) *Vacancies* The Board may appoint a member to fill a vacancy, which occurs in the Committee between annual elections of Directors.
- (d) *Removal of Member* Any member of the Committee may be removed from the Committee by a resolution of the Board.

3.3 Number of Members

The Committee shall consist of three or more Directors.

3.4 Independence of Members

Each member of the Committee shall be independent for the purposes of all applicable regulatory and stock exchange requirements.

- 3.5 Financial Literacy
- (a) *Financial Literacy Requirement* Each member of the Committee shall be financially literate or must become financially literate within a reasonable period of time after his or her appointment to the Committee.

(b) *Definition of Financial Literacy* - "Financially literate" means the ability to read and understand a set of financial statements that present a breadth and level of complexity of accounting issues that are generally comparable to the breadth and complexity of the issues that can reasonably be expected to be raised by Russel's financial statements.

3.6 *Retirement and Term*

- (a) Rotation of Membership The Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee shall recommend to the Board a process for ensuring that at least every three years, unless otherwise expressly determined by the Board, at least one member of the Committee will retire from the Committee and at least one new member will be appointed to the Committee who has not been a member of the Committee for at least three years.
- (b) *Six Year Term Limit* No person shall serve on the Committee for a period of more than six consecutive years unless the Board shall, in any particular case, specifically determine to make an exception from such limitation.

3.7 Board Approval Required

No member of the Committee shall serve on more than three other public company audit committees without the approval of the Board.

4. COMMITTEE CHAIR

4.1 Board to Appoint Chair

The Board shall appoint the Chair from the members of the Committee who are unrelated directors (or, if it fails to do so, the members of the Committee shall appoint the Chair of the Committee from among its members).

4.2 Chair to be Appointed Annually

The designation of the Committee's Chair shall take place not less frequently than annually, with effect immediately following a meeting of the shareholders at which Directors are elected; provided that if the designation of Chair is not so made, the Director who is then serving as Chair shall continue as Chair until his or her successor is appointed; and provided further that the Board may from time to time and at any time designate a new Committee Chair.

4.3 *Term*

The position of Chair shall be rotated not less frequently than every four years; provided however, the Board may specifically determine to make an exception from such limitation.

5. **COMMITTEE MEETINGS**

5.1 Quorum

A quorum of the Committee shall be a majority of the Committee members.

5.2 Secretary

The Chair shall designate from time to time a person who may, but need not, be a member of the Committee, to be Secretary of the Committee.

5.3 Time and Place of Meetings

The time and place of the meetings of the Committee and the calling of meetings and the procedure in all things at such meetings shall be determined by the Committee; provided, however, the Committee shall meet at least quarterly.

5.4 In Camera Meetings

The Committee shall meet separately, periodically, with each of:

- (a) management;
- (b) the External Auditor;
- (c) the internal auditor; and
- (d) committee members only.

5.5 Right to Vote

Each member of the Committee shall have the right to vote on matters that come before the Committee.

5.6 Invitees

The Committee may invite Directors, officers and employees of Russel or any other person to attend meetings of the Committee to assist in the discussion and examination of the matters under consideration by the Committee. The External Auditor shall receive notice of each meeting of the Committee and shall be entitled to attend any such meeting at Russel's expense.

5.7 *Regular Reporting*

The Committee shall report to the Board at the Board's next meeting the proceedings at the meetings of the Committee and all recommendations made by the Committee at such meetings.

6. AUTHORITY OF COMMITTEE

6.1 Retaining and Compensating Advisors

The Committee shall have the authority to engage independent counsel and other advisors as the Committee may deem appropriate in its sole discretion and to set and pay the compensation for any advisors employed by the audit committee. The Committee shall not be required to obtain the approval of the Board in order to retain or compensate such consultants or advisors.

6.2 Other Expenses

The Committee shall determine, and Russel shall pay, the ordinary expenses of the Committee that are necessary or appropriate in carrying out its duties.

6.3 Recommendations to the Board

The Committee shall have the authority to make recommendations to the Board, but shall have no decisionmaking authority other than as specifically contemplated in this Charter.

7. REMUNERATION OF COMMITTEE MEMBERS

7.1 Remuneration of Committee Members

Members of the Committee and the Chair shall receive such remuneration for their service on the Committee as the Board may determine from time to time.

7.2 Directors' Fees

No member of the Committee may earn fees from Russel or any of its subsidiaries other than directors' fees (which fees may include cash and/or shares or options or other in-kind consideration ordinarily available to directors, as well as all of the regular benefits that other directors receive). For greater certainty, no member of the Committee shall accept, directly or indirectly, any consulting, advisory or other compensatory fee from Russel.

SPECIFIC DUTIES AND RESPONSIBILITIES

8. INTEGRITY OF FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

8.1 *Review and Approval of Financial Information*

- (a) Annual Financial Statements The Committee shall review and discuss with management and the External Auditor, Russel's audited annual financial statements and related MD&A together with the report of the External Auditor thereon and, if appropriate, recommend to the Board that it approve the audited annual financial statements.
- (b) Interim Financial Statements The Committee shall review and discuss the report of the External Auditor, together with management and the External Auditor and approve Russel's interim unaudited financial statements (including, without limitation, its quarterly unaudited financial statements and any other unaudited special purpose financial statements intended for publication) and related MD&A.

- (c) *Material Public Financial Disclosure* The Committee shall discuss with management and the External Auditor:
 - (i) the types of information to be disclosed and the type of presentation to be made in connection with earnings press releases;
 - (ii) financial information and earnings guidance (if any) provided to analysts and rating agencies; and
 - (iii) press releases containing financial information (paying particular attention to any use of "pro forma" or "adjusted" non-GAAP information).
- (d) Procedures for Review The Committee shall be satisfied that adequate procedures are in place for the review of Russel's disclosure of financial information extracted or derived from Russel's financial statements (other than financial statements, MD&A and earnings press releases, which are dealt with elsewhere in this Charter) and shall periodically assess the adequacy of those procedures.
- (e) Accounting Treatment The Committee shall review and discuss with management and the External Auditor:
 - major issues regarding accounting principles and financial statement presentation, including any significant changes in Russel's selection or application of accounting principles and major issues as to the adequacy of Russel's internal controls and any special audit steps adopted in light of material control deficiencies;
 - (ii) analyses prepared by management and/or the External Auditor setting forth significant financial reporting issues and judgments made in connection with the preparation of the financial statements, including analyses of the effects of alternative GAAP methods on the financial statements; and
 - (iii) the effect of regulatory and accounting initiatives, as well as off-balance sheet structures on Russel's financial statements.
- (f) The Committee should review and discuss with management and, if appropriate, with the External Auditor or legal counsel, the management certifications of the financial statements as required by National Instrument 52-109.

9. **EXTERNAL AUDITOR**

9.1 *External Auditor*

- (a) Authority with Respect to External Auditor As a representative of Russel's shareholders, the Committee shall be directly responsible for the appointment, compensation and oversight of the work of the External Auditor engaged for the purpose of preparing or issuing an audit report or performing other audit, review or attest services for Russel. In the discharge of this responsibility, the Committee shall:
 - (i) have sole responsibility for recommending to the Board the person to be proposed to Russel's shareholders for appointment as External Auditor for the above-described purposes as well as the responsibility for recommending such External Auditor's compensation and determining at any time whether the Board should recommend to Russel's shareholders whether the incumbent External Auditor should be removed from office;
 - (ii) review the terms of the External Auditor's engagement, discuss the audit fees with the External Auditor and be solely responsible for approving such audit fees; and
 - (iii) require the External Auditor to confirm in its engagement letter each year that the External Auditor is accountable to the Board and the Committee as representatives of shareholders.

- (b) *Independence* The Committee shall satisfy itself as to the independence of the External Auditor. As part of this process the Committee shall:
 - (i) assure the regular rotation of the lead audit partner as required by law and consider whether, in order to ensure continuing independence of the External Auditor, Russel should rotate periodically, the audit firm that serves as External Auditor;
 - (ii) require the External Auditor to submit on a periodic basis to the Committee, a formal written statement delineating all relationships between the External Auditor and Russel and that the Committee is responsible for actively engaging in a dialogue with the External Auditor with respect to any disclosed relationships or services that may impact the objectivity and independence of the External Auditor and for recommending that the Board take appropriate action in response to the External Auditor's report to satisfy itself of the External Auditor's independence;
 - unless the Committee adopts pre-approval policies and procedures, approve any non-audit services provided by the External Auditor and may delegate such approval authority to one or more of its independent members who shall report promptly to the Committee concerning their exercise of such delegated authority; and
 - (iv) review and approve the policy setting out the restrictions on Russel hiring partners, employees and former partners and employees of Russel's current or former External Auditor.
- (c) Issues Between External Auditor and Management The Committee shall:
 - review any problems experienced by the External Auditor in conducting the audit, including any restrictions on the scope of the External Auditor's activities or an access to requested information;
 - (ii) review any significant disagreements with management and, to the extent possible, resolve any disagreements between management and the External Auditor; and
 - (iii) review with the External Auditor:
 - any accounting adjustments that were proposed by the External Auditor, but were not made by management;
 - any communications between the audit team and audit firm's national office respecting auditing or accounting issues presented by the engagement;
 - any management or internal control letter issued, or proposed to be issued by the External Auditor to Russel; and
 - the performance of Russel's internal audit function and internal auditors.

(d) Non-Audit Services.

- (i) The Committee shall either:
 - approve any non-audit services provided by the External Auditor or the external auditor of any subsidiary of Russel to Russel (including its subsidiaries); or
 - adopt specific policies and procedures for the engagement of non-audit services, provided that such pre-approval policies and procedures are detailed as to the particular service, the audit committee is informed of each non-audit service and the procedures do not include delegation of the audit committee's responsibilities to management.
- (ii) The Committee may delegate to one or more independent members of the Committee the authority to pre-approve non-audit services in satisfaction of the requirement in the previous section, provided that such member or members must present any non-audit services so approved to the full Committee at its first scheduled meeting following such pre-approval.
- (iii) The Committee shall instruct management to promptly bring to its attention any services performed by the External Auditor which were not recognized by Russel at the time of the engagement as being non-audit services.

- (e) *Evaluation of External Auditor* The Committee shall evaluate the External Auditor each year, and present its conclusions to the Board. In connection with this evaluation, the Committee shall:
 - (i) review and evaluate the performance of the lead partner of the External Auditor;
 - (ii) obtain the opinions of management with respect to the performance of the External Auditor; and;
 - (iii) obtain and review a report by the External Auditor describing:
 - the External Auditor's internal quality-control procedures;
 - any material issues raised by the most recent internal quality-control review, or peer review, of the External Auditor's firm or by any inquiry or investigation by governmental or professional authorities, within the preceding five years, respecting one or more independent audits carried out by the External Auditor's firm, and any steps taken to deal with any such issues; and
 - all relationships between the External Auditor and Russel (for the purposes of assessing the External Auditor's independence).
- (f) *Review of Management's Evaluation and Response* The Committee shall:
 - (i) review management's evaluation of the External Auditor's audit performance;
 - (ii) review the External Auditor's recommendations, and review management's response to and subsequent follow-up on any identified weaknesses;
 - (iii) review management's response to significant internal control recommendations of the internal audit staff and the External Auditor;
 - (iv) receive regular reports from management and receive comments from the External Auditor, if any, on:
 - Russel's principal financial risks;
 - the systems implemented to monitor those risks; and
 - + the strategies (including hedging strategies) in place to manage those risks; and
 - (v) recommend to the Board whether any new material strategies presented by management should be considered appropriate and approved.

10. INTERNAL CONTROL

10.1 *Review by Audit Committee*

The Committee shall review any internal control report prepared by management, including management's assessment of the effectiveness of Russel's internal control structure and procedures for financial reporting.

11. INTERNAL AUDIT FUNCTION

11.1 Internal Auditor

In connection with Russel's internal audit function, the Committee shall:

(a) review and approve the Internal Audit Charter;

- (b) review and approve the Internal Audit risk based plan;
- (c) review and approve the Internal Audit budget and resource plan;
- (d) review and approve the appointment and/or removal of the most senior internal audit position;
- (e) review the terms of reference of the internal auditor and meet with the internal auditor as the Committee may consider appropriate to discuss any concerns or issues;
- (f) in consultation with the External Auditor and the internal audit group, review the adequacy of Russel's internal control structure and procedures designed to ensure compliance with laws and regulations and any special audit steps adopted in light of material deficiencies and controls;

- (g) review the periodic reports of activities of the internal auditor; and
- (h) periodically review with the internal auditor any significant difficulties, disagreements with management or scope restrictions encountered in the course of the work of the internal auditor.

The most senior internal audit position shall have dual reporting to the Chair of the Audit Committee and to the Chief Executive Officer of Russel.

12. PENSION PLAN OVERSIGHT

12.1 Investment Policy Review

On an annual basis, the Committee shall review and, if deemed advisable recommend amendments to the Investment Policy for all Russel pension and retirement plans.

12.2 Pension Plan Funding

The Committee shall have general oversight of the funding of Russel's pension plans and 401k plans. Any funding that is outside of the normal funding requirements prescribed by such plans or actuarial valuation shall be approved by the Committee.

13. COMPLIANCE WITH LEGAL AND REGULATORY REQUIREMENTS

13.1 Risk Assessment and Risk Management

The Committee shall discuss Russel's major financial risk exposures and the steps management has taken to monitor and control such exposures.

13.2 Related Party Transactions

The Committee shall review and approve all related party transactions in which Russel is involved or which Russel proposes to enter into.

13.3 WhistleBlowing

The Committee shall put in place procedures for:

- (a) the receipt, retention and treatment of complaints received by Russel regarding accounting, internal accounting controls or auditing matters; and
- (b) the confidential, anonymous submission by employees of Russel of concerns regarding questionable accounting or auditing matters.

14. ANNUAL PERFORMANCE EVALUATION

On an annual basis, the Committee shall follow the process established by the Board and overseen by the Nominating and Corporate Governance Committee for assessing the performance of the Committee.

15. CHARTER REVIEW

The Committee shall review and assess the adequacy of this Charter annually and recommend to the Board any changes it deems appropriate.